


East Sussex Strategic Partnership
Notes of the meeting of the East Sussex Strategic Partnership Executive Board

Thursday 26 June 2008, East Sussex County Council
	IN ATTENDANCE


Executive Board Members present:
Jeremy Leggett
Action in Rural Sussex (Chair)
John Barnes
East Sussex Downs and Weald PCT

Chris Large
East Sussex Fire and Rescue Service

Chris Wick
Environment Agency

Ken Stevens
Federation of Small Businesses

Cllr Peter Pragnell
Hastings Borough Council 

Charles Everett
Hastings and Rother Primary Care Trust (PCT)

Andrea Saunders
Sussex Probation Service

Steve Manwaring 
VOICES 
Di Woolloff
Government Office for the South East (GOSE)

Gilly Bartrip
SEEDA
Cllr David Young
Sussex Association of Local Councils

John Hodges
Hastings and Bexhill Economic Alliance
Chris Piper
Learning and Skills Council
Nick Wilkinson
Sussex Police
Hamish Monro 
East Sussex Economic Partnership 
- present for the first four agenda items
In attendance: 
Becky Shaw
East Sussex County Council (ESCC)

Alison Horan

East Sussex County Council

Lisa Schrevel
East Sussex County Council
Katherine Perrin
East Sussex County Council
Kieran McNamara
East Sussex County Council

Judi Dettmar 
East Sussex County Council
Cynthia Lyons
East Sussex PCTs
Julie Taylor
Ministry of Justice

Dan Steadman
Sussex Police Authority

Billy Thompson
Hastings Borough Council (work experience)

Roy Mawford
Hastings Borough Council

	NOTES


1) Welcome and Apologies
a) Welcome to new board members:
i) Cllr Dave Young, as the SALC representative

ii) John Hodges, as the Hastings and Bexhill Economic Alliance representative

b) Welcome Julie Taylor, Director NOMS, Ministry of Justice, attending for item 8.
c) Apologies were received from:

i) Cllr Pam Doodes, Wealden District Council

ii) Cllr Bob Tidy, East Sussex County Council
iii) Cllr James McCleary, Lewes District Council
iv) Roger Skyes, Audit Commission
v) Cllr Carl Maynard, Rother District Council
vi) Martin Ray, Eastbourne Borough Council
vii) Steve Hare, VOICES

viii)  Ian Chisnall, Churches Together in Sussex

2) Notes of the meeting held on 6 March 2008
a) The notes were agreed as a correct record of the meeting with the following addition:

i) That a discussion on procurement (shown in the notes) be included in the summary action points at the end of the notes.
b) Matters arising – actions carried out:
i) Item 2: letters of thanks have been sent to Barbara Pratt, Sally Harper and Enda Dowd for their contribution to the Sustainable Community Strategy. The letter sent to Rt Hon Hazel Blears and the response from John Healey MP can be viewed at http://www.essp.org.uk/essp/reports.htm#exective under 29 November board meetings papers.
ii) Item 5: A report on the trajectory to achieving LAA reward targets, how much reward payments might be available and options for spending the reward monies is scheduled for the Executive Board meeting on 18th September 2008.

iii) Item 6: A presentation of a paper setting out options for a rolling strategy review is scheduled for the Executive Board meeting on 27 November 2008.

iv) Item 8: The District and Borough Councils and LSPs were involved and consulted in the development of the new LAA.
v) Item 9a): Dealt with under Item 9 of this agenda. Hamish Monro, Chair of East Sussex Economic Partnership, stated that he would not remain for the discussion of this item, but wished it noted that:

(1) He has enjoyed representing ESEP on ESSP, and

(2) With ESEP due to close imminently, he felt that the haste to change and the fact that the replacement board is not yet up and running, has not been helpful.
vi) Item 10: The Working Together report was circulated.

vii) Item 11: The LSP mapping report was circulated.

c) No other matters arising were noted

3) Declarations of Interest

a) None.


4) Urgent items of business

a) None.

	FOR DECISION


5) East Sussex Integrated Sustainable Community Strategy (SCS)
a) Lisa Schrevel briefly updated members that, following enquiries through Government offices in England and the Improvement and Development Agency (IDeA) there does not appear to be a sustainable community strategy like Pride of Place anywhere else in England, although there are a few examples of ‘joined up’ strategies. The ESSP can therefore publicise Pride of Place as the first integrated strategy of its kind, signed off by all six LSPs. 

b) Thanks were given to Di Wooloff, her Government Office colleagues and the IDeA for their support in researching the uniqueness of Pride of Place.

c) A brief outline was given of the few changes the approval process had produced, including references to a focus on early intervention; the tension between land use for housing and land for employment; the supply of homes – not just affordable homes and the need to prepare for climate change as a key task in the Environment and Climate Change theme.
d) The LSP chairs have delegated the task of developing a process and timetable for SCS action planning and strategy reviews to the LSP Coordinators. This will be presented to the LSP chairs for approval. The forthcoming East Sussex Assembly will also provide wider partners with an early opportunity to identify key priorities for the SCS action plan, alongside those actions that partners will be putting into their own business plans.
e) Members noted that the strategy review process must take into consideration the changing circumstances that influence the strategy, including the current economic climate and the future introduction of Comprehensive Area Assessments (CAA). It was noted that Sandra Prail, the Audit Commission’s CAA Lead for Sussex, would be joining the next Executive Board meeting in September to explain the CAA and what it means for partners. 
f)   Jeremy Leggett thanked Lisa Schrevel and Alison Horan for their work in producing Pride of Place.
ESSP members agreed:

1. To formally approve Pride of Place.
6) Business Sector Engagement
a) A paper regarding business sector engagement had been circulated to members by email prior to the meeting. 
b) Becky Shaw introduced the paper and noted that East Sussex Economic Partnership (ESEP) had acted as the sub-regional partnership for economic development in East Sussex, and had been an effective and successful vehicle for change. However, there was a need to review arrangements in the light of the importance given to improving the economy within Pride of Place, the end of the Area Investment Framework and the SEEDA review of sub-regional partnerships. 
c) Proposals put forward for the development of an East Sussex Business Board, funded by ESCC and SEEDA, comprising primarily of private sector representatives.  The aim of the new arrangements would be to establish a stronger voice for the local business sector, and to inform the East Sussex Strategic Partnership in its strategic planning for economic development and economic inclusion activities. The Board would have the capacity to feed in local intelligence on the economy, and fulfil the need to engage with businesses in a meaningful and sustainable way. A number of successful initiatives led by ESEP, such as Locate East Sussex, would continue, but it was proposed that the Rural Task Force should be combined with the Rural Forum.
d) Members noted that the time was right for coordinating the voice of business and a Business Board could help deliver key messages to delivery agencies. Members also noted that partnerships in East Sussex had developed significantly over the past 8 years and there was evidence of their strategic impact. Members commented that there is now a greater opportunity to build strategic links between business and other partnerships to tackle cross-cutting issues, such as reducing crime (which can affect business), and tackling poor rural economies (which affects the ability to recruit retained fire fighters in rural areas).
e) Highlighting representational challenges experienced in the voluntary and community sector, members raised concerns over engaging with and representing local micro-businesses, particularly with regard to agriculture, tourism, the care industry, rural business, and entrepreneurial business people (who tend not to engage with representative bodies). The final arrangements for the Business Board needed to tackle these concerns if it is to truly hear and represent the voice of business. Members also noted the Board needed to address the issue of support to small businesses and start ups.
f) Hastings Borough Council noted that whatever structure replaces ESEP, they saw a continuing role for the Hastings and Bexhill Economic Alliance (HBEA) noting that HBEA’s remit went beyond business to wider regeneration issues. 
g) The question was posed as to whether the Business Board was being set up to provide the ESSP with a authoritative voice for business or is it intended to guide a wider economic and regeneration strategy for the County. 
h) In response Becky Shaw reassured members that the Business Board was intended to be the voice of business and that responsibility for economic strategy, as set out in Pride of Place, will remain with ESSP. It was also noted that the board membership outlined in the document is only an indication of those likely to be involved, and membership will need to be reviewed over time. It was also acknowledged that small business support was a huge issue, that help from a wider range of suppliers was not getting through and that the reasons for this needed to be investigated and tackled.

i) Becky Shaw also confirmed that all opportunities to develop new links with the business sector will be exploited, such as dealing with the issues that matter to local businesses and using existing forums, such as Trading Standards meetings, that already enjoy good levels of engagement. Finally Becky Shaw confirmed that ESCC and ESEP have had extensive discussions with West Sussex and Brighton & Hove about possible partnership structures.  The discussion had shown there was no appetite for permanent cross-boundary partnerships.  However there was a strong commitment on all sides to work together on cross-boundary partnerships on areas of joint interest.
. 
ESSP members agreed:
1. 
The proposal to create an East Sussex Business Board and for the ESSP to be the partnership responsible for economic strategy, and 

2. 
Information on the Business Board, including its relationship with and the distinctive role of, ESSP be presented in clearer terms and circulated to members.
7) End of Year Performance Monitoring Report

a) Children and Young People Block
i) The block lead commented that breastfeeding and other health targets had been particularly successful. Data for breastfeeding (reported as red) had been difficult to collect and calculate, particularly with recent PCT reorganisation. However, data received since the performance monitoring report was written showed a 49% increase in breastfeeding this year, meaning performance is green (achieved). There is more to be done, but this result is a significant success for the partnership.

b) Healthy Communities
i) The block lead commented that there has been significant success with the projects to support independent living. Many projects are now fulfilling their aims, and County Connect, a project striving to connect frontline services has been particularly successful. The falls strategy is performing well on the whole, however, some of the preventative work has yet to deliver results. Members noted that institutional settings e.g. mental health and care homes supporting people with dementia, needed to be targeted; and that programmes needed to be tailored for institutions and the home.
c) Economic Development

i) The block lead noted the difficulties encountered with the start of the Local Growth Enterprise Initiative (LEGI) which had led to some project delays, but highlighted particular success of indicator 12.1.1, increasing economic activity in the worst performing areas in East Sussex. It was commented that there are opportunities to share the lessons learnt by Hastings, and that the vice-chancellor of a local university is attending a future meeting to promote the links between businesses and universities. It was noted that ESSP could make better use of the two Universities in the county e.g. by working with their post-graduate students to conduct research and evaluation.
ii) It was also commented that, with regards to Outcome 23, there has not yet been enough success in narrowing the gap with the SOAs most in need, and some of this work has been taken forward into the new LAA. 
iii) GOSE asked if there had been any progress on identifying supply and demand for jobs in Eastbourne, following the Communities and Local Government Neighbourhood Renewal Advisor being allocated to them through GOSE. The block lead confirmed that a forum had been established but it had proved difficult to track worklessness.

d) Safer, Stronger Communities
i) The block head was particularly proud of the notable achievements on reducing crime, and work is being undertaken to narrow the gap between Hastings and the rest of East Sussex.  
ii) Also highlighted were achievements in developing volunteering, which can provide direct and meaningful pathways into work, and improved working with the voluntary and community sector (VCS). An economic value assessment of the VCS was being undertaken.
e) GOSE noted excellent analysis within the LAA report. GOSE would like more detail on what works, saying that it was important to capture lessons, good and bad, from recent experiences with the LAA. GOSE would also like information on risk management in the action plans for the new LAA.

. 

ESSP members agreed:
1. 
To receive a presentation on the findings of the economic value assessment of the VCS at a future ESSP meeting.
8) The New Local Area Agreement

a) Members commented that there are 3 housing indicators that are still awaiting clarification from GOSE.
b) Thanks were given for the work given to its development.
ESSP members agreed:
1. To approve the minutes from the special ESSP meeting on the LAA, 22 May 2008
2. To formally approve the new LAA, and

3. That all papers should be made available on the ESSP website.
9) The New Local Area Agreement: Discussion on the process

a) The achievement of completing a new LAA, the Pride of Place review and integrating this process with LSPs within the tight timeframe was noted, and that the quality and breadth of partnerships were greatly enhanced by the process.
b) Julie Taylor, from the Ministry of Justice briefly outlined her role within government, and highlighted her personal efforts in campaigning for demands on local government to be reasonable, timely and coordinated. The issue of timetabling East Sussex’s process was acknowledged. 
c) Members raised concerns over the perceived lack of autonomy in choosing national indicators, and also in the ability of these indicators to capture local issues, which made progress and equitable debates locally difficult. Concerns were also raised over the lack of flexibility within the LAA process in approaching two and three tier areas.
d) Thanks were given to Di Woolloff for her commitment and support in facilitating the process of developing the new LAA.
e) Julie Taylor commented that all issues would be taken back to Whitehall, admitting a current tension of the process perceived as bottom-up or top-down, and expressed the hope of a better process in the future.
10) Report Back: Form and Function Group 22 May
a) Lisa Schrevel gave a brief update on the meeting of the Form and Function Group in May, informing members that the mapping report is now available on the ESSP website, and that the possibility of regularly updating the mapping information is being investigated. The main focus of this group would now be to use the sustainable community strategy action planning process as a means of identifying and subsequently addressing governance issues.
ESSP members agreed:
1. To approve the notes and action points from the Form and Function group meeting on 22 May 2008.
	FOR INFORMATION SECTION


11) Communications and Engagement Plan update

Due to the length of debate over Item 9, members were encouraged to review the supporting papers and raise any comments or concerns directly with Lisa Schrevel.

12) Migration Research Group update

Due to the length of debate over Item 9, members were encouraged to review the supporting papers and raise any comments or concerns directly with Lisa Schrevel.

13) Progress through Partnership update
a) Alison Horan provided a brief verbal update on this item, informing members that the East Sussex Assembly event on 10 July would be financed by Progress through Partnership, and pooled resources across the LSPs will be used to produce a summary leaflet for Pride of Place. Further funding has provided the opportunity for an LAA Engagement Officer post, employed by ESCC, based within Wealden District Council, and with work overseen by the LSPs. The role will focus on embedding the LAA and Sustainable Community Strategy and its action plan within local organisations, addressing the engagement difficulties faced by the strict LAA development timetable.
14) ESSP Schedule of Forward Business
a) Members were encouraged to raise items for future meetings with Lisa Schrevel. 
ESSP members agreed:

1. 
To include as future agenda items: performance reward grant, and the CAA integration.
15) Presentation of Compact Award for Innovation and Impact
a) Chris Large presented the Compact Award for Innovation and Impact to the Chairman, who accepted it on behalf of the ESSP.
16) Dates of future meetings
a) Members were asked to note the dates of future meetings, particularly the change of date and time for the Executive Board meeting on18th September 2008 at 2pm.


The Chairman thanked East Sussex County Council for hosting the meeting. There being no other business, the meeting closed at 12.20pm.
East Sussex Strategic Partnership Executive Board

Thursday 26 June 2008
	SUMMARY OF AGREED ACTIONS

	Item
	Action

	FOR DECISION SECTION

	5
	Sustainable Community Strategy
1. Pride of Place is formally approved.

	9
	Business Sector Engagement
1. The responsibility for the wider economic strategy remains with the Executive Board.
2. To discuss how Executive Board will engage with the economic strategy at a future meeting.

3. Further guidance to be circulated in response to the concerns raised.

	6
	End of Year Performance Monitoring Report

None

	7
	New Local Area Agreement
1. The minutes from the special ESSP meeting over the LAA were approved.
2. The new LAA is formally approved.

	8
	New Local Area Agreement: discussion on the process
None.

	10
	Report back: Form & Function Group
1. The proposed actions were approved, including the notes from the meeting on 22 May 2008.

	FOR INFORMATION SECTION

	11
	Communications & Engagement Plan
None.

	12
	Migration Research Group
None.

	13
	Progress through Partnership
None

	14
	ESSP Schedule of forward business

None

	15
	Presentation of Compact Award for Innovation and Impact

None

	16
	Dates of future meetings
Members were asked to note the dates of future meetings:
10 July 2008 East Sussex Assembly, 9.30-1.30 (including lunch), Cumberland Hotel, Eastbourne
18 September 2008 at 2pm – Freedom Leisure Centre, Hailsham
27 November 2008  at 10am – Bexhill Town Hall, Council Chamber
12 March 2009 at 10am – Council Chamber, Hastings Town Hall
25 June 2009 at 10am  - Sussex Police Headquarters, Lewes
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